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made in full or in a timely manner, a 
bank’s policies and procedures shall 
limit the bank’s exposure to the cor-
respondent, either by the establish-
ment of internal limits or by other 
means. Limits shall be consistent with 
the risk undertaken, considering the fi-
nancial condition and the form and ma-
turity of exposure to the cor-
respondent. Limits may be fixed as to 
amount or flexible, based on such fac-
tors as the monitoring of exposure and 
the financial condition of the cor-
respondent. Different limits may be set 
for different forms of exposure, dif-
ferent products, and different matu-
rities. 

(2) A bank shall structure trans-
actions with a correspondent or mon-
itor exposure to a correspondent, di-
rectly or through another party, to en-
sure that its exposure ordinarily does 
not exceed the bank’s internal limits, 
including limits established for credit 
exposure, except for occasional ex-
cesses resulting from unusual market 
disturbances, market movements fa-
vorable to the bank, increases in activ-
ity, operational problems, or other un-
usual circumstances. Generally, moni-
toring may be done on a retrospective 
basis. The level of monitoring required 
depends on: 

(i) The extent to which exposure ap-
proaches the bank’s internal limits; 

(ii) The volatility of the exposure; 
and 

(iii) The financial condition of the 
correspondent. 

(3) A bank shall establish appropriate 
procedures to address excesses over its 
internal limits. 

(d) Review by board of directors. The 
policies and procedures established 
under this section shall be reviewed 
and approved by the bank’s board of di-
rectors at least annually. 

[Reg. F, 57 FR 60106, Dec. 18, 1992, as amended 
by Reg. F, 68 FR 53283, Sept. 10, 2003] 

§ 206.4 Credit exposure. 
(a) Limits on credit exposure. (1) The 

policies and procedures on exposure es-
tablished by a bank under § 206.3(c) of 
this part shall limit a bank’s interday 
credit exposure to an individual cor-
respondent to not more than 25 percent 
of the bank’s total capital, unless the 
bank can demonstrate that its cor-

respondent is at least adequately cap-
italized, as defined in § 206.5(a) of this 
part. 

(2) Where a bank is no longer able to 
demonstrate that a correspondent is at 
least adequately capitalized for the 
purposes of § 206.4(a) of this part, in-
cluding where the bank cannot obtain 
adequate information concerning the 
capital ratios of the correspondent, the 
bank shall reduce its credit exposure to 
comply with the requirements of 
§ 206.4(a)(1) of this part within 120 days 
after the date when the current Report 
of Condition and Income or other rel-
evant report normally would be avail-
able. 

(b) Calculation of credit exposure. Ex-
cept as provided in §§ 206.4 (c) and (d) of 
this part, the credit exposure of a bank 
to a correspondent shall consist of the 
bank’s assets and off-balance sheet 
items that are subject to capital re-
quirements under the capital adequacy 
guidelines of the bank’s primary fed-
eral supervisor, and that involve 
claims on the correspondent or capital 
instruments issued by the cor-
respondent. For this purpose, off-bal-
ance sheet items shall be valued on the 
basis of current exposure. The term 
‘‘credit exposure’’ does not include ex-
posure related to the settlement of 
transactions, intraday exposure, trans-
actions in an agency or similar capac-
ity where losses will be passed back to 
the principal or other party, or other 
sources of exposure that are not cov-
ered by the capital adequacy guide-
lines. 

(c) Netting. Transactions covered by 
netting agreements that are valid and 
enforceable under all applicable laws 
may be netted in calculating credit ex-
posure. 

(d) Exclusions. A bank may exclude 
the following from the calculation of 
credit exposure to a correspondent: 

(1) Transactions, including reverse 
repurchase agreements, to the extent 
that the transactions are secured by 
government securities or readily mar-
ketable collateral, as defined in para-
graph (f) of this section, based on the 
current market value of the collateral; 

(2) The proceeds of checks and other 
cash items deposited in an account at a 
correspondent that are not yet avail-
able for withdrawal; 
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1 As used in this part, the term ‘‘adequately 
capitalized’’ is similar but not identical to 
the definition of that term as used for the 
purposes of the prompt corrective action 
standards. See, e.g. 12 CFR part 208, subpart 
D. 

(3) Quality assets, as defined in para-
graph (f) of this section, on which the 
correspondent is secondarily liable, or 
obligations of the correspondent on 
which a creditworthy obligor in addi-
tion to the correspondent is available, 
including but not limited to: 

(i) Loans to third parties secured by 
stock or debt obligations of the cor-
respondent; 

(ii) Loans to third parties purchased 
from the correspondent with recourse; 

(iii) Loans or obligations of third par-
ties backed by stand-by letters of cred-
it issued by the correspondent; or 

(iv) Obligations of the correspondent 
backed by stand-by letters of credit 
issued by a creditworthy third party; 

(4) exposure that results from the 
merger with or acquisition of another 
bank for one year after that merger or 
acquisition is consummated; and 

(5) The portion of the bank’s expo-
sure to the correspondent that is cov-
ered by federal deposit insurance. 

(e) Credit exposure of subsidiaries. In 
calculating credit exposure to a cor-
respondent under this part, a bank 
shall include credit exposure to the 
correspondent of any entity that the 
bank is required to consolidate on its 
Report of Condition and Income or 
Thrift Financial Report. 

(f) Definitions. As used in this section: 
(1) Government securities means obli-

gations of, or obligations fully guaran-
teed as to principal and interest by, the 
United States government or any de-
partment, agency, bureau, board, com-
mission, or establishment of the United 
States, or any corporation wholly 
owned, directly or indirectly, by the 
United States. 

(2) Readily marketable collateral means 
financial instruments or bullion that 
may be sold in ordinary circumstances 
with reasonable promptness at a fair 
market value determined by 
quotations based on actual trans-
actions on an auction or a similarly 
available daily bid- ask-price market. 

(3)(i) Quality asset means an asset: 
(A) That is not in a nonaccrual sta-

tus; 
(B) On which principal or interest is 

not more than thirty days past due; 
and 

(C) Whose terms have not been re-
negotiated or compromised due to the 

deteriorating financial conditions of 
the additional obligor. 

(ii) An asset is not considered a 
‘‘quality asset’’ if any other loans to 
the primary obligor on the asset have 
been classified as ‘‘substandard,’’ 
‘‘doubtful,’’ or ‘‘loss,’’ or treated as 
‘‘other loans specially mentioned’’ in 
the most recent report of examination 
or inspection of the bank or an affiliate 
prepared by either a federal or a state 
supervisory agency. 

[Reg. F, 57 FR 60106, Dec. 18, 1992, as amended 
by Reg. F, 68 FR 53283, Sept. 10, 2003] 

§ 206.5 Capital levels of correspond-
ents. 

(a) Adequately capitalized correspond-
ents.1 For the purpose of this part, a 
correspondent is considered adequately 
capitalized if the correspondent has: 

(1) A total risk-based capital ratio, as 
defined in paragraph (e)(1) of this sec-
tion, of 8.0 percent or greater; 

(2) A Tier 1 risk-based capital ratio, 
as defined in paragraph (e)(2) of this 
section, of 4.0 percent or greater; and 

(3) A leverage ratio, as defined in 
paragraph (e)(3) of this section, of 4.0 
percent or greater. 

(b) Frequency of monitoring capital lev-
els. A bank shall obtain information to 
demonstrate that a correspondent is at 
least adequately capitalized on a quar-
terly basis, either from the most re-
cently available Report of Condition 
and Income, Thrift Financial Report, 
financial statement, or bank rating re-
port for the correspondent. For a for-
eign bank correspondent for which 
quarterly financial statements or re-
ports are not available, a bank shall 
obtain such information on as frequent 
a basis as such information is avail-
able. Information obtained directly 
from a correspondent for the purpose of 
this section should be based on the 
most recently available Report of Con-
dition and Income, Thrift Financial 
Report, or financial statement of the 
correspondent. 
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